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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON SOLID WASTE MINUTES
April 11, 2013
4:00 p.m.
Location:  Don Davis Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Stephen Joost and Greg Anderson, Excused: Council Members Matt Schellenberg, Jim Love and Doyle Carter
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Meeting Convened: 4:05 p.m.
Greengrease Biofuels – Charyles Payne, Jr.
Mr. Payne made a presentation on his company’s process for recycling used cooking oil into biodiesel fuel.  He stated that household grease is the biggest threat to municipal sewer systems, with thousands of gallons of cooking grease being poured into kitchen sinks every month.  Biodiesel fuel produced from cooking grease is a growing industry around the world and Jacksonville can be a player in that field.  The Greengrease Biofuels business model is to collect grease from households (concentrating on apartment complexes and condominiums because of the density of development) using a specially designed, company-provided bucket which is collected when full at no cost to the resident.  The company processes the grease into biodiesel fuel which is being used by some fleet operators, the U.S. military, and is being tested for aviation use by KLM Royal Dutch Airline.  Restaurant grease is already collected by an established network of commercial recyclers, and is prohibited by ordinance from being dumped into sewer systems.  The City could help to make the household grease recycling process more feasible by making it illegal to dump grease down drains into the city sewer system.  Council Member Joost and Public Works Director Jim Robinson expressed interest in talking further with Mr. Payne about his company and his business model.
Certificates of Public Convenience and Necessity – Jeff Foster
Solid Waste Division Chief Jeff Foster made a presentation on solid waste certificates of public convenience and necessity (CONs) which are required for facilities that process or dispose of waste, but are not required of facilities that transport or recycle solid waste products.  The determination of public “need” for a facility is an admittedly subjective process and ultimately is a judgment call by the division.  The City’s policy has been that if an applicant meets the technical requirements of the application and regulations then a CON is granted.  The City has not been in the business of determining economic viability or the effects of competition from a new CON holder in the marketplace – the laws of supply and demand and performance in the private market will determine who succeeds and who fails.
CONs contain specific operating conditions that customize the regulations to the particular site and particular business being proposed.  That is the mechanism by which council members and neighbors can have input about specific concerns and can influence how the facility ultimately operates.  The City imposes an 80% minimum recycling rate for materials received by facilities that hold a CON as a means of helping the City achieve the Florida DEP’s 75% recycling rate by 2020.  In response to questions, Mr. Foster discussed the division’s enforcement of regulations and CON conditions, admitting that there is room for improvement in inter-agency communication and cooperation among the Solid Waste Division, Code Enforcement Division and Zoning Inspection.
Chairman Gulliford relayed comments he had received from a CON holder about how the system operates and expressed the belief that CON initial issuance and renewal processes could be made simpler and less expensive for the applicants.  He urged the community of CON holders to meet on their own to develop a package of reform proposals for presentation to the Solid Waste Division and the Solid Waste Special Committee that would ensure a CON process that is fair and rigorous, but also reasonable and understandable.  Charlie Latham of Coastal Recycling said that the state law had recently changed and the maximum length of CONs was extended from 5 to 10 years if interim inspections show that a CON holder is properly complying with the law.

Automated recycling collection – Kyle Billy
Kyle Billy, Principal Auditor with the Council Auditor’s Office, suggested that the City might not want to rush into a decision to mandate automated collection of recycling materials by all haulers without first seeing what happens in the two zones where the system already has been (or soon will be) implemented and getting a reading on whether the results are worth the increased expense.  Post-startup data is just beginning to be received for the first areas to make the switch and reliable trends won’t be identified for at least a year or two.   Historical data shows that different parts of the City recycle at very different rates, and some of the success of the early implementation of the automated recycling system (a doubling or of recycling tonnage in the areas that have gone to automated collection with the 96 gallon carts) may be due to the fact that the system is being implemented in areas already prone to greater recycling participation.  Expansion to areas the historically have recycled less may not produce the same dramatic increase in tonnage.  Public Works Director Jim Robinson responded that every additional ton of recyclables collected means more revenue to the City instead of the expense of a landfill tipping fee and preserves expensive space in the landfill, so it would seem to benefit the City in several ways.  He did not believe that delaying further expansion of automated recycling collection was in the City’s interest.
Public Comment
None

Chairman Gulliford announced that the committee’s next and final meeting will be Thursday, April 18th and will discuss host fee issues and a wrap-up of the final issues priority list.
Meeting adjourned:  5:13 p.m.

Minutes: 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 
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